PCSP 

Minutes of 

Policing and Community Safety Partnership Meeting
Policing Committee
Derry City and Strabane District Council 
    Tuesday 31 January 2023
Via WebEx/Hybrid Meeting – Green Room, Guildhall
	Present:

	Ald Drew Thompson, Ald Keith Kerrigan, Cllr John Boyle, Cllr Martin Reilly, Cllr Jason Barr, Ald Maurice Devenney, Cllr Emma McGinley.
Mr Fergal Leonard, Mr Aodh McCay, Ms Linda Watson, Mr Thomas Conway, 
PSNI: Chief Superintendent Nigel Goddard, Superintendent Clive Beatty, Constable Gemma Stone.

	In Person:
	PSNI: Chief Inspector Yvonne McManus, Superintendent William Calderwood, Temp Chief Insp Luke Moyne, Insp Colin Hamilton.
Ms Úna McCartney (Acting Chair), Mrs Mary Casey, Ms Jeanette Warke, Cllr Christopher Jackson.
Mr Michael Atkinson (NI Policing Board)

	In Attendance:
	Dermot Harrigan (PCSP Manager), Ciara Bond (PCSP Administrator), Vanessa Russell (PCSP Officer).

	
	Mr Dermot Harrigan informed members that both the Chair, Ald. Darren Guy, and Vice-Chair, Paul Boggs, had sent apologies therefore he advised that members would need to agree a chairperson for this meeting. It was proposed that Ms Úna McCartney acted as Chairperson for the meeting and this was proposed by Mr Thomas Conway and seconded by Cllr Christopher Jackson.



	PCPM 01/23
	Apologies
Darren Guy (Chair), Margaret Hall, Paul Boggs.

	PCPM 02/23
	Introduction and Welcome
Ms Úna McCartney (Acting Chair), welcomed all members to the meeting. 

She condemned the recent shootings in Creggan and Coshquin as well as the recent attack on homes in the Fountain Estate.

The Acting Chair welcomed Mr Michael Atkinson (NI Policing Board) to the PCSP Policing Committee Meeting.


	PCPM 03/23
	PCSP Minutes of 29 November 2022 DSPCSP 52/22-62/22 (WebEx Meeting)

The Minutes of PCSP Meeting held on 29 November 2022 were checked for accuracy.  The minutes were proposed by Cllr John Boyle and seconded by Ms Linda Watson.



	PCPM 04/23
	Presentation of Police Performance for Qtr 3 2022/23 (01 April – 31 December 2022)
Chief Superintendent Goddard apologised that he could not attend the meeting in person.  He said that the past 5 months had flown in since he took up his position as District Commander and that during this time the PSNI had faced various challenges.  He referred to the attacks on officers in Nov/Dec and the attempted murder of 2 officers in Strabane which had a significant impact on one officer who has not been well enough to return to work. He added that there was also a reckless vehicle attack with a viable device which could have resulted in horrific consequences.
He advised that the support for Police was obvious especially in regard to all attacks and advised of good progress on investigations where one male has been arrested for attempted murder in relation to the case in Strabane and that intelligence received by PSNI about the groups continues to be effective.

The District Commander stated that the Q3 report included the Christmas period which was good from a public safety perspective.

He referred to the announcement last Thursday on PSNI that will have an organisational and local impact. He advised that proposed budget reductions equate to a 6% shrinkage by 6th March 2023 with an estimated 800 fewer officers which is the lowest number serving since the service was formed. He added that in the future there will be fewer police on the ground although their mission will remain the same but with the capacity reduced.

He said that the reduction to Neighbourhood Policing of 424 officers will have a visible impact for all but that the financial shortfalls for 2023/24 and 2024/25 will have a much larger impact. Chief Superintendent Goddard stated it would take 2/3 years to recover from these cuts and added that if there is a reduction over a 3-year period the impact would be seen for another 10 years. He advised that he was concerned that there would be a reduction in numbers when the demand and community vulnerability is increasing.
He added that the service delivery needed to be protected and although DCSDC were currently well resourced that numbers would be reduced to 86 as a consequence of last week’s announcement. He also stated that 50% of neighbourhood officers in the district were funded through the Brexit budget stream which is now coming to an end and that next year there would be a pressing need on vulnerability.

For comparison he stated that J District have 14 Neighbourhood Police Officers for the entire district and Mid-East Antrim have 24 Neighbourhood Police Officers so our district is well served by Neighbourhood Police Officers.
The District Commander said that Neighbourhood Inspectors do quite a lot of duties that are not properly resourced and the impact of the budget cuts could possibly be seen this year and into next year.
The Chief Superintendent informed members that the new Policing Board reporting template would be used and whilst he was initially sceptical he felt it worked quite well.  He confirmed that 3 areas; shop lifting, drugs, and domestic abuse would be covered in the report and stated that the Lead officer for each area would present the results for the Q3 period.

	
	Shoplifting
Temp Chief Inspector Moyne took members through the key issues in relation to shoplifting and drew attention to the dramatic spike in 2022.  He advised that a strategy was devised locally due to the increasing demand for stolen goods their problem solving focused on three areas:

1. Education through Engagement – partnership work with CCI and PCSP. PCSP was thanked for their contribution to this initiative; 
2. Prevention Strategy; and 
3. Enforcement Strategy.

Overall Assessment – 
· Local Retailers have increased awareness of offences and have increased confidence in policing

· Local communities feel safer with increased high visibility police patrols

The initiative has led to better communication and partnership with shop owners and retailers.

Members were taken through the two case studies which highlighted the positive results. 

Outcome/Result – PSNI have done all they can to tackle this problem but are aware that societal issues continue to drive shoplifting and the demand for stolen goods.  Education, engagement, and prevention will continue with partnership work crucial in this and confidence in policing has increased amongst retailers. He confirmed that police will strive to make the district a safer place to live, work and visit.

	
	Drugs
Inspector Hamilton informed members that he was the Drugs Lead for the District and added that from 2006 onwards there has been a steady increase in the number of drugs being seized by PSNI.  

Members were taken through the report which showed there was a decrease of 20% in drug offences, a decrease of 27% for trafficking of drugs, and a decrease in possession of drugs by 19.5% for Q3.
He advised that a snapshot of drugs seized showed Pregabalin was the most seized class C drug. He added that these could be obtained via the internet etc. Cannabis was the highest Class B drug, and Cocaine the highest Class A drug.

He advised that at this stage it is not clear why seizures are down but added that Covid has changed everything and has changed people’s habits with regards to drugs. He mentioned that if drugs are bought on the internet there is less chance of detection by police.
Assessment – 

· For Q3 (April to December 2022) PSNI conducted 942 Stop and Searches by virtue of Misuse of Drugs Act (up from 528 for same period last year; an increase of 414)
· Between October and December 2022 24 premises searches were carried out for drugs offences by police.
Members were taken through 2 case studies which showed positive results. 

Outcome/Result – The issue of drugs/drug abuse is not resolved long-term but PSNI will continue to engage and monitor methods of buying/selling/distribution of drugs. This is a constant battle with multi-agency partnerships

	
	The District Commander informed members that Inspector Gahan is the District Lead for Domestic Abuse, but that Chief Inspector McManus would take members through the performance in relation to this crime type.

Domestic Abuse
The Chief Inspector took members through the report for Domestic Abuse and repeat victimisation. She stated that it was recognised that with Operations Seasons Greetings there would be more socialising, more spending money, and a high risk of domestic abuse with repeat victims. She added that consideration was also given to violence against women and girls.

She stated that trust and confidence are the main issue in relation to tis crime but police needed to keep people safe and create a safe space for socialising which enhances the Purple Flag status of the City.

Superintendent Calderwood added that in line with the strategy, victims are identified and supported with vulnerability at the heart of what PSNI does.  He said that those most at risk are identified and given early interventions and members were informed of victims identified with the appropriate interventions and support given to them.

He informed members that repeat victims are reviewed every month by the PSNI Vulnerability Team and flagged on the system so officers are aware of the individual’s situation.  Victims are also signposted and referrals made. He reiterated that it is a collaborative approach with other services.

The Chief Inspector added that PSNI comply with Body Worn Video to record and capture details first hand with recordings are issued to Social Services, if necessary. She said that a lot of victims are reluctant to make statements but PSNI build knowledge and share information at monthly meetings. She emphasised that this is victim focused with regular updates provided to victims.

Assessment – 

· Out of 38 repeat victims, 17 are no longer ‘repeat victims’
· 2 of 6 children are no longer repeat victims

· Repeat victims are clearly flagged so police are aware of risks, appropriate response and action to be taken

Members were taken through 3 case studies which all showed positive results. 
She referred to a recent initiative with PCSP that was aired on Radio Foyle with regard to the provision of CCTV cameras for high risk domestic abuse victims and added that   PSNI is grateful for the continued PCSP investment in this area.  

She concluded that multi-agency monthly meetings are held with for victims identified as high-risk MARAC and signposted accordingly.  This is to ensure that the victim is confident and feels safe with the reporting mechanisms.
Outcome/Result – Long-term improvements for repeat child victims including reduced victimisation, safer accommodation with support e.g. Support Hub; officers being able to recognise and respond to vulnerability and risk of harm appropriately by identifying risk at an early stage. This enables officers to take appropriate action.

	
	Chief Superintendent Goddard said that numbers were falling in relation to domestic abuse incidents for this district contrary to service elsewhere.  He was reluctant to say it was because of what PSNI were doing but stated they were contributing to it without being complacent about it.

He added that upcoming issues will include robbery of plant/machinery, and domestic burglaries.

He concluded that the cost-of-living crisis and recent cash payments would be identified as a risk factor i.e. to buy drugs, etc. 

	PCPM 05/23
	Questions/Issues in relation to the Report as follows:
Domestic Violence – An elected member said that there are great partnerships in the City and beyond in relation to domestic violence and it is great to see investment and improvements being made. He added that last year figures had spiked (due to Covid restrictions) therefore it would be good to see the comparison from previous years.
He added that in relation to the comparison with D District, it flags up the service as a whole as there is a rise in cases and maybe other districts are be the same. He queried whether it was the reporting mechanism which flagged up some questions. 

Response – Police agreed that figures were abnormally high last year but reiterated that police have focused time, money, and training into combatting coercive control. She added that whilst there is a decline this could change very quickly and explained that D District is used as a comparator as it is similar to our district. She added that if CC&G council area were used it would be completely different but she agreed that previous years should be reviewed.

PSNI

Members were informed that regular meetings are held with Public Protection Branch where good practice is shared and the same reporting mechanism should be followed.

Two-pronged Approach – An independent member stated that the budget cuts would have a strategic impact and would lead to practical issues on the ground i.e. education and poverty. She advised that there should be a partnership approach with health, education, and more, in relation to community driven approaches and said that at a strategic level some ownership needed to be transferred in order to drive a community response at the base.
Response – The District Commander responded that crimes such as shoplifting, theft, domestic violence, alcohol related crime etc. often stem from wider societal problems. He added that there is currently a lack of government where strategic issues should be dealt with but confirmed that DoJ’s Plan is being dealt with so there is continued work at a local level with support from multi-agencies in the Support Hub.  

Superintendent Calderwood confirmed there is a good relationship with Education Authority who are responsible for young people and advised that EANI are also represented on the Support Hub. He agreed that it is critical to get a good relationship on the ground and stated that meetings were recently held with principals from schools locally to build these relationships.
Chief Superintendent Goddard said there was a responsibility on everyone to educate our young people to young adulthood as at the end of the day it feeds into less victims in the adult world. He advised that he will ensure that members are kept updated on the local impact of proposed budget cuts.
With regard to developing relationships that are working well he added that PSNI are able to rely on the base being secure, with reporting mechanisms put in place. And strategic issues can be examined to ensure that policies are put in place to stop re-offending and stop drugs coming into the district. He added that police are now more sophisticated in their thinking and rely on relationships at the base but also support research for a more positive outcome.
Chief Inspector McManus stated there was a lot of demand on PSNI time that is not directly related to criminal activity but added that they are really lucky that there are good multi-agency relationships in this district and PSNI have to be very focused rather than continuously reacting.  She stated that there were definitely gaps in understanding the public and that issues at the hospital were also being looked at to try and come up with a practical solution.
Chief Superintendent Goddard stated PSNI were currently assessing this process as many people present themselves with issues that are health related and are not criminal.  
He added that PSNI deal with drugs locally at the front end with the Crime Branch tasked to address the larger drug gangs and international gangs.  They are better joined up with C1 Branch. He warned that the local impact of the proposed financial cuts will affect policing resources across all departments.  He reiterated that PSNI provide 24/7 365 days service per year and reminded members that funding has also been cut from other partners such as EANI and on some occasions there is only one Social Worker on call for the whole of NI. He agreed that to fill the void will be a massive challenge for the service and police coverage may well be reduced.

Use of Technology & Budget Constraints – Mr Michael Atkinson (NI Policing Board) thanked PSNI for the well-structured presentation and commended that the use of radio technology for retail crime and the installation of cameras for repeat domestic abuse victims were both very positive initiatives.

He said in relation to budget constraints the Board would need to look at this, where more could or should be done about the use of available technology and confirmed that the Policing Board would need to evaluate this collectively.
Use of Technology – The District Commander mentioned that the Chief Constable also agreed that things would have to change with how police engage going forward but added that a positive outcome from COVID was the speed at which everyone adapted to the use of technology for meetings and engagement.
He referred to a scheme in Kent where a reporting platform utilising face-to-face video was being used for initial assessment of incidents rather than physical face-to-face reporting which would include officers and a patrol car being despatched. He added that this method may be used as a way to deliver the some of the service at the front end.

The Chief Superintendent also confirmed that new drone technology is being obtained shortly by PSNI along with a drone pilot which would give PSNI ‘eyes in the sky’. This technology could replace the requirement for a helicopter in some instances. He added that there are different ways of doing things and that police would rely more on technology than they do at present.

An elected member thanked the PSNI team for a comprehensive report and for their continued support and engagement with the community.


	PCPM 06/23
	Any Other Business

The Acting Chair stated there was no further business. 

	PCPM 07/23
	Date of Next Meeting
The Acting Chair thanked all for attendance at the meeting.  

It was agreed that the next PCSP Meeting would take place on Tuesday 28 February 2023, Hybrid – Harbour House Boardroom. 
The meeting closed at 11.40 am.
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